The DHB: 60 Days a Year

By Tom Belford

Hawke’s Bay voters can hit the “re-set” button for our District Health Board this election year. 

Fired by Labour’s then-Health Minister David Cunliffe barely five months after being elected to office in October 2007, then eventually restored, in a manner of speaking, by National’s Health Minister Tony Ryall, the seven elected DHB board members have spent the last two years waiting for their chance to re-seek public approval.

As a close observer of the DHB Board process since the “restoration,” I’ve seen little evidence that the elected members have had much influence under the regime of DHB Chairman Sir John Anderson, who was appointed by Cunliffe to oversee the DHB at the time of the sacking. 

Board meetings are entirely perfunctory, rarely lasting even an hour. Substantive presentations are rarely made, let alone closely examined or critiqued by board members in public. Issues of any significance, which might involve a bit of controversy, are dealt with in public-excluded sessions. But for the most part, the published agendas for those closed sessions seldom suggest matters of great strategic import are being debated.

The main mission of Chairman Anderson and his Board over the past term has been whittling down the DHB’s operating budget to meet the expectations of the Health Minister. Not exactly one of the most exhilarating assignments for board members.

The Candidates
Even in the best of governance environments, improving the health condition of our region is a formidable job that must be done in a context of scarce resources and limited local authority. It’s easy to disappoint; nearly impossible to satisfy. Under the circumstances, one wonders why anyone would actually choose to stand for election to the Health Board! Indeed, some months ago, in a chat with Lawrence Yule about the situation, the Mayor commented, health boards can “take a hiding for nothing.”

Nevertheless, six of the current seven elected DHB board members are standing for re-election to the Board – Kevin Atkinson (the deposed former chairman), David Barry, David Davidson, Peter Dunkerley, Helen Francis, and Diana Kirton. Only incumbent David Ritchie is not standing, leaving one open seat. 

Given the difficulty of beating incumbents, especially in comparatively low-profile contests like the DHB, I would be surprised if more than one challenger were elected. 

The challenger who impresses me most is Jeannette Samundsen. She offers a strong business background (and make no mistake, while human lives and welfare is at stake, health care is a big business facing tremendous financial pressures), a history of community involvement, and – as a provider of age-related residential care, respite and day care services in the region – insight into care for the elderly … a significant advantage given the rate at which HB’s population will age over the coming years.

Kevin Atkinson has been re-nominated by Mayors Yule and Arnott, and both have indicated to BayBuzz that if elected, they would like to see him appointed as Chairman (a decision Health Minister Ryall would make). Despite his frustrations over current DHB governance practices, Atkinson remains deeply informed about the Bay’s health challenges … and passionate about tackling them. I’ve had numerous discussions about these issues with him and, personally, believe he should be both re-elected and re-appointed. 

What then are the chief issues the DHB will face going forward? And what might you want to ask the candidates about?

The Issues

The challenges facing the HBDHB are daunting. I had a recent conversation with Atkinson about these.

Meeting central government budget targets will still be the top priority. To meet the mandated goal of zero deficit for 2010/11, the DHB still needs to identify and achieve about $7.5 million in savings over the balance of the year. Atkinson believes these savings can be achieved through smarter procurement and staff attrition, without service reductions. “It won’t be slash and burn,” he says.

The major structural issue facing the DHB might be reorganization of the primary care service, consolidating three existing PHO’s (the primary health care providers … your GPs) and better linking them with both the primary and secondary care offered by the hospital.

And in terms of physical re-structuring, the long-awaited sale of Napier Hospital appears to be on the horizon. Once consummated, this will supply the funds to re-develop a proper in-patient mental health care facility at the hospital, a need championed by board member Diana Kirton. Ideally, this would occur within the framework of a comprehensive plan for long-term site development at the Hawke’s Bay Hospital location.

An array of other health care goals are proposed in the DHB’s “statement of intent” presented to the Health Ministry, and more will need to be done to achieve many of these outcomes. For example, one “high visibility” target involves better access in Hawke’s Bay to elective surgical services, perhaps addressed through more productive use of existing facilities – e.g., more operating theatre sessions, more days of surgery. “We need to use our technology and assets to the optimum,” says Atkinson. 

Two key trends stand out as having the most future impact on health care in Hawke’s Bay – the rapidly growing proportion of senior citizens, and the incidence of diabetes.

Over the next three decades, Hawke’s Bay’s age 65+ population – already some 60% of our hospital population – will double, and at that point, about 10% of our region’s population will be in their eighties. This age profile will place huge demands on the Bay’s health care delivery system at all levels, in terms of both service delivery and spending. Says Atkinson: “The new board needs to go out and engage with key stakeholders and develop some strategies and options for how we’re going to manage this peak that’s coming through the system.”

And speaking of care delivery, attention must also be paid to retaining and more flexibly using the Bay’s existing doctors and nurses – an aging workforce in and of itself – and recruiting additional providers. 

If there is one “condition” that will most heavily burden the region in coming years, in Kevin Atkinson’s judgment it will be diabetes. “It’s just as big an issue as the aging population, but we’ve made almost no progress on this,” he argues. “We’ve only identified 50% of the people in our region who have it.” Without more effective, earlier diagnosis and intervention (including preventive measures like proper nutrition), “the costs for care management for those suffering from the disease, which has such serious complications, will kill us.”

“Rather than some ‘big bang’ approach, we need to think outside the square,” says Atkinson, proposing that these growing burdens will require significant innovation in care. For him, that includes new models of service delivery and pilot programs that involve the participation of families themselves (with respite care) and the volunteer sector, as well as greater focus on preventive measures, alternative living arrangements, and technology use. Observes Atkinson: “There will be no silver bullet; instead a lot of trial and error. But it’s got to be done.”

What will not be available is significant new dollars. Consequently, says Atkinson, “Over its term, the new board will need to review all key strategies and services to determine which are delivering value for money and which should be abandoned.” 

All in all, I have the distinct impression that life as a DHB board member would be far more demanding under an Atkinson regime! “60 eight-hour days a year,” he says. In case he’s elected, perhaps that’s the best “workplan” against which candidates for the DHB should be evaluated. 

